ORFORD PLANNING BOARD

2529 Governor Meldrim Thomson Scenic Highway

Orford, NH 03777

Board Minutes

November 27, 2018 - Tuesday - 7:00 pm - Orford Town Office

________________________________________________________________________

Attendance: Paul Carreiro, Chair; Jim McGoff, Selectboard Ex-Officio; Deb McGoff, Tom  Thomson, 
       Harry Osmer, Terry Martin, Ruth Hook, Member Mark Burger, Alternate
Public: Harry Burgess, Bill Paxton, Don Buck, Pat Buck, Peg Villar, Jim Kenyon, Bill Riehi, Heidi Wilson, Shelly Shreve, Rick Shreve, Carl Schmidt; Ann Green, Eva Daniels, John Miller, Tom Steketee, Faith Knapp, Emily Bryant, Tom Trunzo, Barbara Sargent; unable to read two names
7:00pm 
Meeting called to order by Paul
7:05 pm
 Public Hearing Application Lot Line Adjustment, Linda Paradee and William Riehl

· Map 8-93, Lots 37A&B&C and 39; 1010 Rte. 10

· Public meeting opened. Paul verbally went through the application checklist by line item as the Board members confirmed the documentation required was present. Liz had also confirmed to Board her review reflects the data is in order. Paul motioned to accept the application as complete, Tom Thomson seconded, motion passed unanimously. Paul signed the Review of Application for Completeness form. Public Hearing opened/discussion. Paul motioned to approve the application, Terry seconded, motion passed. Favor-7: Paul Carreiro, Jim McGoff, Deb McGoff, Tom Thomson, Harry Osmer, Terry Martin, Ruth Hook. Paul signed the Final Plat Notice of Action form.
7:53 pm 
Public Hearing Application Minor Subdivision CR Living LLC

· Map 8-93, Lot 27; 978 Rte. 10

· Public meeting opened. Paul verbally went through the application checklist by line item as the Board members confirmed the documentation required was present. Liz’s previous letter noting pending requirements (18Sept2018) was satisfied. Paul motioned to accept the application as complete, Deb seconded, motion passed unanimously. Paul signed the Review of Application for Completeness form. Public Hearing opened/discussion. Paul motioned to approve the application, Tom Thomson seconded, motion passed. Favor-6: Paul Carreiro, Jim McGoff, Deb McGoff, Tom Thomson, Harry Osmer, Ruth Hook; Abstain-I: Terry Martin. Paul signed the Final Plat Notice of Action form.
8:11 pm
Application Voluntary Merger of Lots, Barbara Sargent

· Map 008, Lots 95/Sub 15&15C&15D; 1367 Rte. 10

· Paul Carreiro and Jim McGoff recluse themselves for this item of business. Please review separate/attached Meeting Minutes taken by the remaining Board members.

· Paul Carreiro and Jim McGoff rejoin Board

· pm Old Business

· Orford Academy Building, no action. Harry 0. restated his belief there is no further work for OPB to take.
Paul Carreiro and Jim McGoff rejoin Board
8:53 pm
Old Business

· Orford Academy Building, no action. Harry O. restated his belief there is no further work for the OPD to take. 
_________________________________________________________________________________Paul Carreiro, Chair; ____________ Vice-Chair, Jim McGoff, Selectboard Ex-Officio;
Deb McGoff, Tom Thomson, Harry Osmer, Terry Martin, Ruth Hook, Members; Mark

Burger, Alternates,__________________, Recording Secretary
· Paul recognized Terry, who read from a letter re-counting his version of events between himself and Jim McGoff at the Public Hearing, comments from a Select Board meeting, and a subsequent Valley News’ article by Jim Kenyon.

· Multiple public comments being simultaneously made outside the main discussion became a distraction and Paul called the room to order. Ann Green then loudly and specifically called Paul, “You are the GESTAPO!”.

· Terry concluded by making a motion to censure both Paul Carreiro and Jim McGoff for their actions. Paul asked the Orford Planning Board three times if there was a second to the motion. There was no second. The motion was not moved. Paul then offered to include Terry’s letter with the Meeting Minutes, Terry concurred.

· Further commentary over this period included: Jim M reiterated his account of the interaction with Terry at the Public Hearing, while Carl Schmitt read from a letter describing what he viewed of events. Tom Thomson, Deb McGoff, Ruth Hook (Ruth added that even though there was no written report from the attending State Police Officer, he did move from the further corned of the room and stood less than 16 feet away to observe and that Terry’s behavior was unacceptable.) and Paul all supported similar perspectives to Jim M. regarding the matter. Harry 0 said he was engaged in conversation with the Sheriff Deputy at the time.

9:18 pm
Reviewed and Approved Draft Minutes Oct. 16, 2018
· Paul motioned to approve, Harry 0 seconded, motion passed. Favor-6 Paul Carreiro, Jim McGoff, Deb McGoff, Tom Thomson, Harry Osmer, Ruth Hook; Abstain-1: Terry Martin

New Business, no action

9:20pm 
Other Business

· Public Comments covered a variety of subjects as follow: Carl read from a letter expressing his reservations the Public Hearing did not have more people there and that the Board had met the legal requirements, though by not including the internet ListServe, word did not get out. Faith Knapp conveyed the divisiveness in town served no good, and that notices and agendas could get out sooner. Peg Villar said the ListServe is a good way to share information and wanted to know why the Board did not use it more. In response, Deb shared that the online hostility threatened against certain people was akin to immature high school behavior Ann wanted to know why Paul did not support the ListServe. Harry 0 said he could answer that, and mentioned several points over the last year and a half that the Board had undertaken in posting information in a timely manner. People can still communicate as they have always done, in person, as neighbors Rick Shreve, Eva Daniels, and Emily Bryant also supported using the ListServe as a place to notice the public Heidi Wilson read from a letter her disappointment in the Master Plan process and outcome being unlike that in 2001. Ruth responded to Heidi’s criticism that she was referencing NH RSA’s for Master Plans that pertained to towns with zoning. Ruth remarked both she and Deb posted the Public Hearing Notice and copies of the Master Plan on time and in the correct locations disputing Carl’s remark that the libraries never received copies till either 2 days or the day before the Public Hearing. Ruth also disputed Terry’s claim that he did not know about the Master Plan Public Hearing till the afternoon of October 9th. She referred to the September 18th OPB minutes that Terry volunteered to summarize the end of i. b) Population study, edit ii. Economic Activity and edit b) Future Land Use/Businesses in Town and was totally aware that he needed to get the revisions to Paul by September 15th as the Public Meeting needed to be posted by September 27th, which Paul never received. The Board did pass the motion made and 2nd to hold the Master Plan Public Hearing on October 9, 2018. She then questioned the attending public how they voted 2 years in a row for 2 Warrant Articles for monies to update the current Master Plan and claim they did not know the OPB was working on the update to which there was no response. John Miller emphasized that although all the people are vested in the community the divisiveness he has seen this evening is not good Harry 0 said that his person and private business have been “ripped” by comments posted to the ListServe. Paul concluded the evening’s discussion by repeating that as Chairman he does not condone the bullying and assaultive behaviors expressed on the ListServe. However, he has never proposed rules or requirements that prohibit individual members of the Board (or anyone) from taking the initiative to copy and post Agendas, Notices, Minutes, etc. to the ListServe.

9:58 nm

Meeting- adjourned
Attached Documents:

1. Minutes: Voluntary Merger of Lots, Barbara Sargent, Map 008, Lots 95/Sub 15&15C&15D

2. Letter to Board, Terry Martin

3. Letter to Board, Kelley Monahan (supplied on this date but not opened or reviewed)
RE: Attached Documents:

1. Minutes: Voluntary Merger of Lots, Barbara Sargent, Map 008, Lots 95/Sub 15&15C&15D

Orford Planning Board Interim Minutes November 27, 2018

Item 3 of Agenda: 
Application Voluntary Merger of Lots, Barbara Sargent: Map 008;Lot 95/ Sub 015, 015C and 015D; address of 1367 Route 10, Orford, NH
Attorney Thomas H. Trunzo Jr: representing the applicant, Barbara Sargent, began his presentation explaining how the subject application was filed on September 26, 2018 at the Town Offices as prescribed on the Orford Planning Board website. He also averred that he had made an effort, to no avail, to contact Liz Kelly, (of Resilence Planning & Design, Plymouth, NH). Since only Ms. Kelly’s telephone number is given in the on-line- published instructions, the applicant followed the remainder of the instructions as shown below.
“Meetings are held the third Tuesday of each month at 7pm at the Town Offices, 2529 Gov. Meldrim Thomson Highway, Orford. The public is always welcome.
During the monthly meetings business is conducted, i.e. applications reviewed, mylars stamped, mail read, checks administered, etc. We emphasize functions such as these and others are not undertaken between the regular monthly meetings. Please appreciate this and plan your projects accordingly to allow for enough time to be available to complete the required work, especially considering others in town are also putting forth business for the monthly agenda. Thank you!
Inquires on the application process should contact Liz Kelly at (802) 331-0409. 
Applications for Minor and Major Subdivision, Voluntary Lot Merger. Boundary Line Agreement, Lot Line Adjustment and Excavation may be obtained at the Town Office and on this web site. Application materials are to be submitted and fees paid at the Town Office, to the Orford Planning Board.”
Attorney Trunzo requested “retroactive” action due to compliance with the Orford

Planning Board’s (herein referenced as “OPB directions by his client on September

26,2018, and expected action by the OPB on October 16,2018. Attorney Trunzo cited

RSA 674:39-a, (See footnote 1)
Attorney Trunzo pointed out that RSA 674:39-a provides, inter alia, that any lot owner may merge contiguously owned lots upon application to a Planning Board, and that “all such request shall be approved.”

At that point in the meeting Selectman and ex-officio member, Jim McGoff and Chairman Carreiro recused themselves and left the meeting room due to what they cited as a conflict with pending litigation wherein they are named defendants.

Tom Thomson was asked by Terry Martin and Harry Osmer to assume the Chairmanship. Mr. Thomson asked Terry Martin to take the minutes.

Chair pro tern Thomson asked if there were any liens on the property.

Attorney Trunzo reported that there were no mortgages, but admit ed that there is a tax lien (apparently by the Town of Orford). Attorney Trunzo indicated that the existence of a tax lien is not relevant as to the statue.

At this point Terry Martin made a motion to seat Mark Burger, Alternate. All in Favor.

Mr. Martin asked if the OPB can act retro-actively, as we were being asked to correct an administrative snafu. The Chair indicated that he believed that was possible as did Attorney Trunzo.

Harry Osmer indicated that he had no problem with the merger.

Mr. Burger indicated that the website needed to be cleaned up.

Chairman, pro tern, Thomson asked Are we ll in 4 to vote to merge the properties.We have received the check for $25.00 and the application appears to be complete.”

There was no full scale survey map, but a reduced one. (See footnote 2)
Chairman pro tern Thomson then asked for public comment.
Hearing no public comment, Mark Burger made a motion to approve under RSA 674:39-a , the voluntary merger on Tax Map 008 Lot 095 sub division 015 with 008-095-01 5C and 008-095- 015D, with an address of 1367, Route 10, 0,-ford, New Hampshire, and that further the approval would be effective as of October 16,2018.  (See footnote 3) Seconded by Harry Osmer. The motion was carried 4:0:2 by affirmative votes from Terry Martin, Harry Osmer and Mark Burger abstained OPB members Tom Thomson, Deb McGoff and Ruth Hook.

The OPB acted on a copy of the $25.00 check accompanying the application, and indicated that the original would be promptly found and recording of the action taken by the OPB would be facilitated for recording before the end of the week.
Chairman pro tern, Thomson, apologized to Barbara Sargent for the delay. Attorney Trunzo indicated that this action would reduce issues that “other board members still had hanging over

their heads”.


Mr. McGoff and Chairman Carreiro were invited back into the Niles Room and the OPB returned to its November 27, 2018 session at 8:53 PM (20:53 according to Chairman Carreiro.)

Respectfully submitted,
Terry W. Martin, Secretary pro tern
________________________________________________________________________________
  TITLE LXIV
PLANNING AND ZONING

CHAPTER 674
LOCAL LAND USE PLANNING AND REGULATORY POWERS

Regulation of Subdivision of Land

Section 674:39-a

    674:39-a Voluntary Merger. – 
(Foot note 1 referencing all of I.) I. Any owner of 2 or more contiguous preexisting approved or subdivided lots or parcels who wishes to merge them for municipal regulation and taxation purposes may do so by applying to the planning board or its designee. Except as set forth in paragraphs II and III, all such requests shall be approved, and no public hearing or notice shall be required. (Foot note 2 referencing no new survey) No new survey plat need be recorded, but a notice of the merger, sufficient to identify the relevant parcels and endorsed in writing by the planning board or its designee, shall be filed for recording in the registry of deeds, and a copy mailed to the municipality's assessing officials. (Foot note 3 referencing no such merged)  No such merged parcel shall thereafter be separately transferred without subdivision approval. No city, town, county, or village district may merge preexisting subdivided lots or parcels except upon the consent of the owner. 
II. If there is any mortgage on any of the lots, the applicant shall give written notice to each mortgage holder at the time of the submission of the application. The written consent of each mortgage holder shall be required as a condition of approval of the merger, and shall be recorded with the notice of the merger pursuant to paragraph I. Upon recordation of the notice and each consent, the mortgage or mortgages shall be deemed by operation of law to apply to all lots involved in the merger. The municipality shall not be liable for any deficiency in the notice to mortgage holders. 
III. No merger shall be approved that would create a violation of then-current ordinances or regulations.
Source. 1995, 291:9. 2010, 345:1, eff. Sept. 18, 2010. 2016, 327:1, eff. Aug. 23, 2016.

RE: Attached Documents:


2. Letter to Board, Terry Martin


Received Letter, 11/27/2018, from Terry Martin to be include with minutes 

Mr. Chairman,
Since I was out of the country at the last meeting of the Orford Planning Board, and in the intervening time between the public hearing of the new Master Plan, you and Mr. McGoff have reported to the Select Board, that I had been (and I quote from the Select Board Minutes of October 10, 2018) “verbally abusive & physically threatening toward McGoff. He (Mr. McGoff) was glad the police were on site to restore order.” According to the Town’s minutes, Chairman Carreiro further stated to the Select Board, “he was a witness to the event and felt it was unfortunate that one planning board member chose to go after another.” Further the report to the Select Board was picked up by the Valley News, where in an Editorial, Orford was painted as a group of ruffians needing to reform; in Mr. Kenyon’s words “before law enforcement is called to intervene.”

To be clear, I did have a brief post hearing one-on-one meeting with the Selectman, McGoff over the conference table. I tried to tell him that, in my opinion, what was just done (voting for the revised Master Plan) stripped the town of its ability to enforce even the most basic land subdivision decisions. Which, upon appeal to the Superior Court, those decisions would not be supported by a Master Plan document that provided clear direction. As I stated to the Select Board on November 8, 2018, at NO TIME did I suggest he had ruined the Town or that he was “the worst Selectman ever”. (How, indeed would I know that as what I got from Mr. McGoff in response to my civil protest, was a lecture on how I was a newcomer to the town, and what did I know He had lived here over 50 years and I had no right to tell him anything etc ) For the record I have been an Orford resident since 2004.

My encounter with Selectman McGoff was witnessed by Carl Schmidt. His written version of what happened post hearing supports what I have to say tonight. What’s more, a very disinterested, third party witness, one State Trooper, Michael Bruno’s log indicates that nothing happened at the meeting. Police were not required “to restore order” as was reported to the Select Board.
In a small community with a growing reputation that community service means risking your self-respect and reputation, it will be come increasing difficult to find qualified and dedicated residents to serve on boards or committees, especially if, in absentia, they find themselves falsely accused of very improper behavior in an effort to quash their minority opinions and drive them off the boards to which they promised the voters in their community to serve.

Correcting the yellow journalism found in the Valley News is a bigger task than I am capable of at this point in time, but as to this Planning Board, I hereby make a motion to censure Mr. McGoff and Mr. Carreiro for their intentional miss-statements and mischaracterization of my remarks to both the Select Board and the Valley News, on October 9, 2018. 

Terry W Martin 

133 Dame Hill Road 

Orford, NH 03777

RE: Attached Documents:


3. Letter to Board, Kelley Monahan (supplied on this date but not opened or reviewed)
Affidavit of Kélley Jean Monahan
STATE OF NEW HAMPSHIRE

COUNTY OF GRAFTON

The undersigned, KELLEY JEAN MONAHAN, being duly sworn, hereby deposes and says:
1.I am over the age of 18 and am a resident of the State oi New Hampshire. I have personal knowledge of the facts herein, and, if called as a witness, could testify completely thereto.
2. I suffer no legal disabilities and have personal knowledge of the facts set forth below.
3.1 attended the October 16,2018 Town of Orford Planning Board Public Hearing on the Master Plan revision. I was seated in the front row as Ann Green arrived. Carl Schmidt, Bruce Schwaegler and Terry Martin were seated in the audience. I noticed that there were two members of law enforcement in the back corners of the room. When Ann walked into the room, she exclaimed in her usual manner, “What was the meaning of this? Who authorized this? Who is paying for this?” Referring to the presence of law enforcement. She then gestured to me and stated, “Oh, that’s why they are here.” I stated to the board that I have never raised my voice or cursed in a public meeting or hearing.” Harry Osmer asked “What is it Kelley, unlady-like?” I responded, “No, unprofessional.” I had grown accustom to the unprofessional rantings of Ann Green and Teny Martin from previous meetings and encounters. At this point, Paul Carrerio addressed Ann Green and said that he was responsible for the presence of law enforcement due to behavior at previous meetings. He then proceeded to open the hearing and announced that the hearing would be recorded.
4. After the conclusion of the meeting, I approached the table where all members of the Planning Board were seated with the exception of Terry Martin who sat in audience throughout the hearing, rather than with the board. I spoke with Tom Thomson who was seated next to Jim MeGoff, on his right as you approached the table. I mentioned to Tom that I had recently attended a forum held by Vital Communities, NH Housing and NH Office of Strategic Initiatives on Accessory Dwelling Units and I thought that the Planning Board would be interested in this subject and the forum and that they should look at the updated NH RSA. Simultaneously, Terry Martin approached Jim McGoff, the conversation started out quiet, but Martin quickly grew enraged, leaning over the table and thrusting a finger into Jim’s face as he began yelling and acting in a threating manner. Tom and I stopped talking and looked at this encounter. Soon, Terry Martin, spun out and charged out the door, passing Carl Schmidt who was standing in the doorway, a good 20 feet away from the center of table, where Jim was standing. On his way out the door, Martin yelled something along the lines of “You are the worst Selectman, ever, you don’t listen to anyone.”
5.1 had previously seen Terry Martin act in this manner. First being the public bearing on the

Orford Academy Project in July of 2017. When I began reading from the previous Orford

Master Plan on housing, Terry Martin threw his papers to the ground, yelling “Do you mean

that the Planning Board is going to object to this project?” I said nothing. He stormed from the room, knocking the tn-fold board on the project to the ground in his exit.
6. January of 2018,1 had made it known to the Orford List Serve that on Saturday, I would be on the road outside of the Orford Transfer Station to talk with citizens and to gather signatures for the warrant articles that I had drafted. Terry Martin parked his car and approached me. He proceeded to berate me, yel                                                                                                                               ling at me, pointing his finger in my face and accusing me of destroying the town for a full 5 minutes before I asked him “Are you quite finished?” There was no one else to witness this episode of bullying.
7. The Valley News published a story on the July 2017 Public Hearing on the Orford Academy Project. They detailed that it was disruptive, but failed to mention who was being disruptive. They eluded to that it was the opposition to the project, members of the Planning Board, when in fact, it was the members of the Academy Building Task Force who were disruptive. I have already accounted for Task Force member, Terry Martin’s disruptive behavior at this hearing. Task Force member, Ann Green, at the conclusion of that hearing, met me in the aisle as I was approaching the Selectman. She screamed at me “You are the worst person in the world.” “You are in big trouble for recording that illegal subdivision. I calmly responded, “Ann you know darn well that that situation was resolved in court as, it should have been, it was not an illegal subdivision as I have repeatedly told you and the attorney has repeatedly told you.” “It was an affidavit recorded by a previous register and you know fill well that the situation was resolved in a quiet title action in court.” I also told her that she was “As thick as a brick.” I then approached the Selectboard table and shook all hands along with Paul Carrerio and thanked them for their service to the Town of Orford.
I declare that, to the best of my knowledge and belief, the information herein is true, correct, and

complete.

[image: image1.png]Executed this e?g., day of Peremhe ,20/§

Kelley Je onahan





[image: image2.png]NOTARY ACKNOWLEDGEMENT
| STATE OF NEW HAMPSHIRE, COUNTY OF GRAFTON, ss:

This Affidavit was acknowledged before me on this ﬂé‘b day of HDJM ,

M by Kelley Jean Monahan, who, being first duly sworn on oath according to law, deposes
and says that he/she has read the foregoing Affidavit subscribed by him/her, and that the matters
stated herein are true to the best of his/her informatipn&mow and belief.

.

NotaryPu lic\

Title (and Rank)

My commission expires _||~19- 20

NANCY B. CLEMENT, Notary Public
State of New Hampshire
My Commission Expires November 18, 2020
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